
CITY OF CRAIG 
COUNCIL AGENDA 

MARCH 19, 2015 
COUNCIL CHAMBERS 7:00 P.M 

ROLL CALL 
Mayor Dennis Watson, Hannah Bazinet, Joni Kuntz, Jim See, Don Pierce, Mike Douville, 
 Jan Storbakken 

 

CONSENT AGENDA 
Items listed below will be enacted by one motion. If separate discussion is desired on an item, 
that item may be removed and placed on the regular meeting agenda.  

• City Council Minutes of February 5, 2015 
• City Council Minutes of February 19, 2015 
• 2015 Liquor License Renewals 

 

HEARING FROM THE PUBLIC 
• Open for public comment 
• Resolution 15-06, Tax Free Day 2015 
• Resolution 15-07, Employee Handbook Changes 
• Public Hearing of Ordinance 663, Moratorium on Establishment of Retail Marijuana 

Establishments 
 

REPORTS FROM CITY OFFICIALS 
 Mayor 
 Administrator   

Treasurer 
Aquatic Manager 

 City Clerk   
City Planner 
EMS Coordinator 
Harbormaster 
Library 
Police Chief 
Public Works 
Parks and Rec 
Parks and Public Facilities  
 

READING OF CORRESPONDENCE 
• Roadless Rule- Alaska exemption bill 
• Karate Club 62 Pit Clean Up  
• APCM February Newsletter 
 

CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTIONS AND ORDINANCES 
• Resolution 15-06, Tax Free Day 2015 
• Resolution 15-07, Employee Handbook Changes 

 

UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 



 
 
NEW BUSINESS 

• Appointment of Budget Committee Members 
• Appointment of Millie Schoonover to the Planning Commission 
• Appointment of Alternate Craig Representative to the Southeast Alaska Solid Waste 

Authority 
• Write off of Uncollectable Utility Accounts 
• Consideration of Darlene Jeter, Connie Arnce and Michael McIntire senior property 

tax exemption applications 
ADJOURNMENT 
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CITY OF CRAIG 
COUNCIL MEETING  
THURSDAY FEBRUARY 5, 2015 
             
 
ROLL CALL 

Mayor Dennis Watson called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. and the roll was taken.  
Present were, Jim See, Hannah Bazinet, Jan Storbakken, Don Pierce and Mike Douville. 
Absent excused was Joni Kuntz.  
  
Staff present: Jon Bolling, City Administrator; Joyce Mason, Treasurer; Lisa Moore, 
City Clerk Pro-Tem; Mike Peele, Harbormaster; Jessica Holloway, Aquatic Center 
Manager; Amy Marshall, Librarian; Victoria Merrit, Parks and Recreation Manager; Otis 
Gibbons, Parks and Public Facilities Manager; Brian Templin, City Planner; RJ Ely, 
Police Chief; Ron McIntosh, Public Works Director. 
 
Audience present: Chris Sakraida, Steven Anderson, Andy Deering, Lisa Radke, Chase 
Nelson, Aaron Christie.  

 
CONSENT AGENDA 
 PIERCE/KUNTZ   moved to approve the consent agenda.  
      MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 
HEARING FROM THE PUBLIC 

• Resolution 15-03, Pool Bond 
• Resolution 15-04, Regarding Halibut Bycatch 
• Resolution 15-05, Status of Alaska National Wildlife Refuge  
• DOWL HKM Presentation on Water/Wastewater Master Plans 

 
REPORTS FROM CITY OFFICIALS 
Mayor/IFA- Mayor Watson mentioned the realignment of the district for our portion of the 
State, along with the headlight regulations and herbicides all being imposed without really 
considering the residents point of view.  Mayor Watson drafted a letter outlining the issues and 
has been promised more attentiveness in future.  
 
Administrator-  
 
Treasurer-  
 
Aquatic Manager- Provided a written report.   
 
City Clerk- Absent. 
 
City Planner- Provided a written report. 
 
EMS Coordinator- Provided a written report. 
 
Harbormaster- Provided a written report. 
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Library-Provided a written report and added that this month is the Library’s 80th anniversary.  
 
Police Chief- Provided a written report.  
 
Public Works- Provided a written report.  This was the first week with new garbage collection 
system which is going well and has cut down on staff time.  Public Works staff may look at 
adding weight to the dumpsters near the harbor.  
 
Parks and Rec- Provided a written report. 
 
Parks and Public Facilities- Ten working days left. The Chip Dryer is operational at this point. 
Viking has begun producing bio-bricks  
 
READING OF CORRESPONDENCE 
 
CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTIONS AND ORDINANCES 

Resolution 15-03, Pool Bonds 
PIERCE/KUNTZ moved to adopt Resolution 15-03 authorizing and 

providing for the issuance and sale of general 
obligation bonds in an amount not to exceed 
$2,000,000.  
MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY BY ROLL 
CALL VOTE 

 
Resolution 15-04, Regarding Halibut Bycatch 

 PIERCE/BAZINET   moved to approve Resolution 15-04.  
MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY BY ROLL 
CALL VOTE.  

 
Resolution 15-05, Status of Alaska National Wildlife Refuge 

 PIERCE/SEE    moved to adopt Resolution 15-05.  
MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY BY ROLL 
CALL VOTE  

 
Ordinance 663, Moratorium on the Establishment of Retail Marijuana 
Establishments 
Jan had few comments regarding Ordinance 663 she would like to discuss.  Jan would 
like to be sure that passing this Ordinance is the will of the people and also that the 
people who voted this in to place get a say regarding the path the City takes with the 
regulations.   Mayor Watson explained that this Ordinance just gives us time to review 
the regulations that the State enacts and then decide which regulations the City Council 
may want to modify or further regulate the retail sale and processing of marijuana.  Chris 
Sakraida reported that marijuana will still be illegal on the national forest land, marine 
highways, airways, etc.  Mike explained that because this Ordinance is only providing the 
city with four months after the State adopts their regulations, he is in favor.  It is 
beneficial for the City to review the adopted regulations and make changes as needed.  
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     Motion to approve Ordinance 663 at FIRST reading 
     MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
Craig Courthouse Bid 
Brian mentioned that the protest that the City filed with the Alaska Court System 
regarding the low bid for the Craig District Court was denied.  The city attorney and staff 
feel that this decision could be overturned fairly easily, but the outcome would likely be 
the same.  
 
Pool Renovations Award of Design Services Contract 
The Bond issue is moving forward, and the city is ready to begin bidding for the high 
profile renovations that will be completed with the bond funds.  JYL has sent a fee 
proposal for the design, bidding and construction management phase and it is in line with 
the price staff would expect for a project like this.  JYL will likely begin work 
immediately if fee is approved. 
PIERCE/KUNTZ moved to approve an amendment to the contract 

with Jensen Yorba Lott Inc. to include design, 
bidding, construction management and construction 
observation services for an amount not to exceed 
$300,300.  

      MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 
NEW BUSINESS 

Pending Vacant Council Seat 
Joni will be vacating the council seat she currently holds.  The council will need to 
appoint another council member before she vacates the seat until the regular election.  

 
 Proposal to develop Tract 15 Residential Lots 

Brian would like to take a look at the property along Ptarmigan Ct. for development after 
the success of the Tanner Crab and Salmonberry Subdivision lots.  Some of the lots 
would require little or no construction.  The council agreed that there is a need for more 
residential lots.  The council will consider the options provided and revisit this item again 
at a later date.  
 
CAPSIS Nominations 
Brian completed the list of CAPSIS nominations, the council agreed with the list 
presented.  
   

ADJOURNMENT 
DOUVILLE/STORBAKKEN: moved to adjourn at 8:16 p.m.  

MOTION CARRIED 
 

APPROVED        
 
 
     ATTEST        
MAYOR DENNIS WATSON               KASSI BATEMAN, CITY CLERK  
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CITY OF CRAIG 
COUNCIL MEETING  
THURSDAY FEBRUARY 19, 2015 
             
 
ROLL CALL 

Mayor Dennis Watson called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and the roll was taken.  
Present were, Jim See, Joni Kuntz, Jan Storbakken, Don Pierce, Hannah Bazinet and 
Mike Douville.  
  
Staff present: Jon Bolling, City Administrator; Joyce Mason, Treasurer; Kassi Bateman, 
City Clerk; Brian Templin, City Planner; RJ Ely, Police Chief; Ron McIntosh, Public 
Works Director;  Victoria Merrit, Parks and Recreation Director; Amy Marshall, 
Librarian.  
 
Audience present: Leonard Williams, Andy Deering, Lisa Radke, Karen Marquardt, 
Randall Morgan, Ron Pierce, Edna Pierce, Faith Lazo, Frank Lazo, William Coffman, 
Wayne Baxter, Sam Thomas, Richard Trojan. 

 
CONSENT AGENDA 

No consent agenda was presented.  
 
HEARING FROM THE PUBLIC 

• Final Reading and Public Hearing of Ordinance 663, Moratorium on 
Establishment of Retail Marijuana Establishments 

• Final Reading and Public Hearing of Ordinance 664, Defining “Public Place” as 
to the consumption of marijuana 

 
Leonard Williams requested for the wording “permanent” under the classification section of 
Ordinance 664 to be changed.  
 
Karen Marquardt spoke on Alaska State Statutes Section 17.38.110 Local Control regarding 
marijuana regulations and requested that the ordinance was opened up to a public vote.  
 
Randall Morgan expressed concern that the council was not implementing the law as the 
majority would like. Randall requests the residents of Craig vote on this issue.  
 
Sam Thomas is concerned for the students and exposure to the sale and consumption of 
marijuana. Sam is involved in the transit plan and would like to see regulations implementing a 
certain amount of feet from bus stops, youth centers, schools etc... Sam noted that the City would 
not need to reinvent the process; many municipalities have begun the process for outlining public 
place in terms of consumption and sale.  
 
Richard Trojan commented on Ordinance 664, and his agreement with the wording and outlining 
of public place. Richard questioned the necessity of stopping the acceptance of licenses here 
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without the state having set the regulations. Richard requested for the council to either table the 
ordinance, or vote it down until the State gets their regulations settled.  
 
Andy Deering questioned the need to vote on this right now, but would like to see it tabled until 
the Alaska regulations are in place.  
 
Jon responded that the State will not begin accepting applications for the commercial sale of 
marijuana in Craig the end of February 2016, and the moratorium provides the city with 30 extra 
days do decide if the commercial sale needs to be regulated more or if it works for Craig. 
 
Frank Lazo expressed concern about the process for initiating these laws, and the problems that 
have arisen with other states that have approved the use/sale of marijuana. The potential to sell 
and consume is there, but it is a wait and see process and nothing is written in stone. Frank 
would like to wait and see and help work with the process.  
 
Ron Pierce does not want to see restrictions on marijuana.  
 
Richard Trojan doesn’t believe the city needs to approve the moratorium, and if they do, Richard 
requested an amendment to change the March 31, 2016 time frame to have this issue being put to 
a vote on the next regular election, or on a special election.  
 
Mike Douville mentioned that the ordinance is just asking for an additional 30 days beyond the 
state’s deadline. Mike expressed that the council is not saying no, just working towards 
regulations that fit Craig. 
 
William Coffman questioned if anyone had decided where marijuana may be sold at here in 
Craig.  
 
Mayor Watson mentioned that it would go to planning and zoning commission, and depend on 
the regulations passed by the state and the city.  
 
Jim mentioned that the possible vote in an election would depend on the state’s regulations, and 
it would be difficult to determine the wording on the ballot. 
  
READING OF CORRESPONDENCE 
 
CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTIONS AND ORDINANCES 

Ordinance 663, Moratorium on Establishment of Retail Marijuana Establishments 
PIERCE/SEE moved to postpone Ordinance 663 until April 2, 

2015.  
MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY  

 
Ordinance 664, Defining “public place” as to the consumption of marijuana. 
SEE/KUNTZ    moved to approve Ordinance 664. 

MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY BY ROLL 
CALL VOTE 



3 
 

 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 

  
NEW BUSINESS 

Consider Workshop with Steve Silver 
Jon planned a meeting with Steve Silver while he is in Craig this month. Any available 
council will attend.  

 
ADJOURNMENT 

DOUVILLE/STORBAKKEN: moved to adjourn at 8:28 p.m.  
MOTION CARRIED 

 
APPROVED        
 

 
     ATTEST        
MAYOR DENNIS WATSON               KASSI BATEMAN, CITY CLERK  



 

 

Department of Commerce, Community, 
and Economic Development 

 
 ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD 

 
 

Sarah Daulton Oates 
2400 Viking Drive 

Anchorage, AK 99501 
Direct: 907.269.0356 

Fax: 907.334.2285 

 
February 23, 2015 
 
City of Craig  
Attn: Kassi Knock  
VIA Email: cityclerk@craigak.com  
 
Re: Notice of Liquor License Renewal Applications 
 
Dear Ms. Knock, 
 
We have received a renewal application for each of the following licenses within your 
jurisdiction:  

 
Lic. # Doing Business As License Type Licensee Premises Address 

1856 
Ruth Ann’s Hotel, Bar & 

Restaurant 
Beverage Dispensary 

– Tourism Ruth Ann Parsons 
 

300 Front Street 
 

A local governing body as defined under AS 04.21.080(b)(18) may protest the approval of an 
application(s) pursuant to AS 04.11.480 by providing the board and the applicant with a clear 
and concise written statement of reasons in support of a protest within 60 days of receipt of 
this notice. If a protest is filed, the board will not approve the application unless it finds that the 
protest is arbitrary, capricious, and unreasonable. Instead, in accordance with AS 04.11.510(b), 
the board will notify the applicant that the application is denied for reasons stated in the 
protest. The applicant is entitled to an informal conference with either the director or the 
board and, if not satisfied by the informal conference, is entitled to a formal hearing in 
accordance with AS 44.62.330-44.62-630. IF THE APPLICANT REQUESTS A HEARING, THE LOCAL 
GOVERNING BODY MUST ASSIST IN OR UNDERTAKE THE DEFENSE OF ITS PROTEST. 
 
Under AS 04.11.420(a), the board may not issue a license or permit for premises in a 
municipality where a zoning regulation or ordinance prohibits the sale or consumption of 
alcoholic beverages, unless a variance of the regulation or ordinance has been approved.  
Under AS 04.11.420(b) municipalities must inform the board of zoning regulations or 
ordinances which prohibit the sale or consumption of alcoholic beverages. If a municipal zoning 
regulation or ordinance prohibits the sale or consumption of alcoholic beverages at the 
proposed premises and no variance of the regulation or ordinance has been approved, please 
notify our office and provide a certified copy of the regulation or ordinance if you have not 
previously done so. 

GOVERNOR BILL WALKER 

 

mailto:cityclerk@craigak.com


 
 

 

 
Protest under AS 04.11.480 and the prohibition of sale or consumption of alcoholic beverages 
as required by zoning regulation or ordinance under AS 04.11.420(a) are two separate and 
distinct subjects. Please bear that in mind when responding to this notice. 
AS 04.21.010(d), if applicable, requires the municipality to provide written notice to the 
appropriate community council(s). 
 
If you wish to protest the application(s) referenced above, please do so in the prescribed 
manner and within the prescribed time.  Please show proof of service upon the applicant. For 
additional information regarding local governing body protests, please refer to 3 AAC 304.145. 
 
If you have any questions or concerns or require additional information, please feel free to 
contact me directly. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 Sarah Daulton Oates 
 Records & Licensing Supervisor 
 sarah.oates@alaska.gov 
 (907)269-0356 
 





CITY OF CRAIG 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 15-06 
 

INITIATING THE 2015 SALES TAX FREE DAY 
 
WHEREAS, Ordinance No. 593 provides for a sales tax free day in the Craig Municipal 

Code; and 
 
WHEREAS, Saturday, April 11th has been chosen as the 2015 tax free day; and, 
 
WHEREAS, Tax Free Day will benefit the Craig residents and other Island shoppers, 

and provide local merchants a marketing opportunity. 
 
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that April 11th be established as tax-free day 
for 2015 during normal business hours, subject to the following conditions: 

1) The promotion does not include the payment of rents and leases; 
2) All sales made on the tax-exempt day must be recorded like any other exempt 

sale, and the record from that day submitted with the businesses quarterly 
sales tax return. 

3) Sales are limited to stock on hand items only 
4) Participation in the promotion by local merchants is voluntary. 

 
 
APPROVED         
 
 
 
     ATTEST      
MAYOR DENNIS WATSON     KASSI BATEMAN, CITY CLERK 



















City Of Craig 

Memorandum 

To: May Watson, and the Craig City Council 

From: Jessica Holloway, Aquatic center Manager 

Date: March 11, 2015 

RE: February/March Report 

We have continued to provide swim lessons to the outlying schools through February and March. 
February was Kassan and Whale Pass. March is planned for Hollis.  

We are starting to get ready for our annual Easter swim. The Easter swim has been a great hit 
throughout the years and we hope to continue putting it on in the future. We will start to fill eggs next 
week, this takes about two weeks of on and off work.  

Unfortunately we will not be having too many toy nights in March due to staff traveling for spring break 
and such. The pool will be holding an extra open swim from 1:00pm-2:30 pm Monday through Friday 
over spring break. We are hoping for a sunny spring break. If not the pool will be open ! 

For the last month like the rest of the department heads I have been working on the 2016 budget. This is 
the first time that I have done this and I am not afraid to say it hasn’t been easy for me. With the help of 
Nicole I think I have made it through and now know what to keep my eyes open for next year.  

I am happy to report Kristy is expecting a little boy at the end of July. She will be taking her maternity 
leave around the first week of July and will be staying home with him for qa few months after.  

June is coming fast and we are all looking forward to the work that is going to be done on the pool.  

 

If you have any questions or concerns please feel free to call , e-mail or stop by 

907-826-2794 or e mail pool@craigak.com 

Happy Spring,, 

Jessica Holloway  

 

mailto:pool@craigak.com


City of Craig 
Memorandum 

 
 
Date: March 10, 2015 
To: Mayor Watson and Craig City Council 
From: Kassi Bateman, City Clerk  
Re: Clerks Report 
 
 
Newsletter 
The spring 2015 newsletter should be out in late April or early May. Included will be our Clean 
up week schedule, Harbor no wake article, Pool shut down schedule for renovations, and more. 
If you have any items you would like to see included in the newsletter let me know.  
 
Safety 
The employee safety day was February 23, 2015. It went very well, and a huge thanks to all the 
staff that worked so hard on their presentations and courses. Amy/Library hosted a course on 
Bullying in the Workplace, conducted via videoconference. The Library also allowed staff to use 
the computers for our Target Solutions courses through our insurance. EMS conducted Blood 
borne Pathogens, PPE, and a quick CPR refresher for the employees which were great. RJ and 
Lee conducted a course on Safely Driving City Vehicles complete with an obstacle course. 
Anjuli conducted Workers Comp training for any interested employees covering the process for 
reporting claims and more. Throughout the day there were a total of 20 employees who attended 
training. The safety committee plans to conduct another safety day in future.  
 
The Premium Credit Application is due in April. Much of my time has been dedicated to 
conducting inspections of the buildings, as well as compiling various trainings that have been 
done within each department. All of these materials along with the target solutions courses 
completed will count towards our insurance “break”.  
 
Cemetery 
This month I plan to work on updating the cemetery maps and records. I will also try to set aside 
time to work on the unknown graves, an ongoing project.  
 
 
Webpage 
I plan to work on uploading the new webpages this month or early next month for harbor as well 
as some of the minor form updates and page changes.  
 
Code Book Updates 
Please bring in your code book if I haven’t updated it yet this year. There were some minor 
changes to the book, but I would like to make sure all are updated and accurate.  
 
 



CITY OF CRAIG 

MEMORANDUM 
To: Craig Mayor and City Council 

From: Brian Templin, City Planner 

Date: March 12, 2015 

RE: Planning Department Staff Report – March 2015 

 

1. Pool Improvements. Staff met with JYL by teleconference and conducted a pre-

design meeting.  Staff will meet with JYL for progress meetings as the project goes 

on.  JYL intends to have design and bidding done so that construction on the pool will 

take place June – August 2015. 

 

2. Capital Projects.  Staff submitted capital project requests to the state legislature 

through CAPSIS on February 6
th

.  The budget discussions in both the house and 

senate are still not positive and there is more talk of budget cuts than funding so it is 

still reasonable to assume that there will be little or no capital project funding from 

the legislature this session for city projects. 

 

3. Planning Commission Opening.  Millie Schoonover submitted a letter of interest for 

the open planning commission seat.  Mayor Watson appointed Millie to the seat.  Per 

the Craig Municipal Code the council confirms all appointments to the planning 

commission.  An action item if on the agenda for this meeting confirming Millie 

Schoonover to the planning commission. 

 

4. Permit and Application Fees.  I will be coming to the council over the next couple of 

meetings with recommendations for setting permit and application fees (particularly 

lease and land sale fees).  The current fees have not been adjusted for cost of mailing 

or advertising in at least 12 years.  An adjustment to fees will be to ensure that 

postage and advertising are covered when required for actions.  With the Island News 

now defunct we will have to spend $300 or more to advertise some applications.  The 

publisher of the Ketchikan Daily News intends to start a new paper on the island 

starting April 15
th

, this new paper will likely be used to meet the public notice 

requirements that we have.  Due to the advertising requirement in code for lease and 

sale applications, fees will see a sharp increase but other permits will likely not see 

significant increases. 

 

5. Marijuana Legislation.  I have been following various pieces of legislation through 

the state senate this session regarding marijuana.  Particularly SB30 (primarily 

dealing with personal use and decriminalization/legalization), SB62 (primarily 

dealing with the business licensing of marijuana related establishments) and SB60 

(establishing a marijuana control board).  Similar bills have been introduced in the 

house.  I will continue to follow this legislation as it progresses through the 

legislature. 

 

6. Easements and Vacations.  I have two pending applications for vacation and 

establishment of easements on city owned land.  The first is an application from Kit 

Kraft to establish an easement on a narrow strip of city owned land to allow him to 



reestablish a deck and fill to allow for access to the Water Street side of the building 

on Lot 6A, Block 22A, USS 1430.  The second is an application by Pat Murphy, Scott 

Brookshire and Gary Barlow to vacate an existing easement on the back of the lots 

they purchased in Salmonberry Subdivision during the city’s land sale last year.  Both 

of these applications require review by city departments before action is brought to 

the council.  Both items are currently being reviewed and will be presented to the 

council at an upcoming meeting. 

 

7. Sale of Tidelands to John McCallum.  The council authorized staff to negotiate a 

lease of city owned tideland to John McCallum to allow for a personal use dock in 

front of Lot 6, Port St. Nicholas No. 3.  Mr. McCallum has requested that we convert 

the lease to a sale of the tideland in front of his lot for the same purpose.  I am waiting 

until the new Island Post (a newspaper from the publisher of the Ketchikan Daily 

News) goes into distribution in mid April to advertise this land sale (per the municipal 

code).  This item will be back before the council in the form of an ordinance in April 

and May. 

 

8. HOPE Lease.  The lease for HOPE is due for renewal.  I have started a public notice 

process and scheduled a public hearing and council action for April 2
nd

.  HOPE’s 

lease makes them responsible for their electricity, water, sewer, garbage, heat, 

janitorial and insurance.  Due to how the building is wired and plumbed we have not 

been able to separate out their electricity, water and sewer costs.  We have calculated 

the estimated cost of these services to the city and are proposing that the council 

adopt a $200 per month lease fee.  HOPE is currently paying for garbage collection 

but the new lease fee would include garbage along with the other utilities.  This lease 

fee will still be a below market value lease and not require an appraisal but will cover 

the costs that HOPE is required to pay for.  The lease renewal would be for an 

additional three years at this rate.  The only other change to the lease terms would be 

to take water, sewer, garbage and electricity out of the Lessee’s responsibility since 

the lease fee paid directly to the city would cover those items. 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 



                     Craig Public Library Report To City Council 
 February 2015 
 
 

 
 
 
 
Submitted by: Amy K. Marshall, Library Director 
 
Numbers are reflective of 2/1/2015 – 2/28/2015 
 
Patron Visits:  1,312 
Circulations:  2,135 
Computer Use:    440 
Program Attendance:  150 
Reference Questions:   214 
 
The library concluded the Hot Reads for Cold Nights Reading Program. We had over 50 
adults and children signed up and, by the end they had read in excess of 200 books.  
 
Katie George is our new VISTA Volunteer. She is working through the Alaska State Library 
on a Libraries Build Communities Project. As part of the project, Katie will be planning 
Smart Money Week and beyond Financial Literacy Programs, Early Literacy Programs, and 
completing a Community Needs Assessment to bring together stakeholders and community 
resources leaders to work on projects to benefit Craig as a whole. She is also working on an 
assessment to identify needs in the community as far as programs and resources to alleviate 
poverty.  She arrived on island on January 16th and will be with us for a year. 
 
I received word that The Craig Public Library is a 2015 Finalist for the National Medal from 
the Institute of Museum and Library Services – the federal agency that supports libraries 
across the country. Based on the strength of our nomination and two letters of support from 
community members (Johnny Rice and Mary Hailey), Craig Public Library was selected as 
one of the Top 15 Libraries in the Nation from a pool of 170 well-qualified applicants. Also on 



                     Craig Public Library Report To City Council 
 February 2015 
 

the list are institutions like The Los Angeles Public Library, the Brooklyn Public Library, 
and the Phoenix Public Library. Needless to say, this is incredibly exciting for a small, rural 
library to rub shoulders with such giants. The 5 winners will be announced on April 21st. 
 

 
 
One programming highlight from February was the multi-site Elizabeth Peratrovich Day 
event over the Alaska OWL video conferencing network. Libraries from Craig to Nome 
participated in a viewing of “For The Rights of All: Ending Jim Crow in Alaska” and a 
facilitated discussion about Civil and Native Rights. It was well-attended at all libraries and 
the feedback was positive. 
 
2015 marks the 80th Anniversary of the Craig Public Library (established August 21, 1935). The 
library is planning events throughout the year to commemorate the library’s and city’s 
history. 
      
Upcoming Programming in March includes Teen Tech Week (we are going out with the 
Whale Fest Beach Clean Up crew to begin filming a short documentary about tsunami debris 
and beach clean up efforts), Digital Learning Day, which includes a π in the Sky! Program 
adapted from NASA and the Jet Propulsion Lab on 3/14, The ULTIMATE Pi-Einstein Day 
(3.14), and The Big Library eRead!, which runs from 3/17 until April 1st. This year’s book is 
“Shakespeare Saved My Life,” and it is available from ListenAlaska. 
   
Grants in Process:  Early Literacy Center Grant –RECEIVED! 2/2015 
    Teen Tech Week Grant – RECEIVED! 2/2015 
    Technology & Furnishings Grant with Rasmuson 
   
Awards in process:  The library was named as a 2015 Finalist for the National Medal  
    from the Institute of Museum and Library Services. Craig  
    Public Library is the only public library in Alaska to ever be  
    named to the Top 15 List. The 5 Top Libraries in the Nation will 
    be announced on April 21st. 
     
     



                     Craig Public Library Report To City Council 
 February 2015 
 

 



 
CITY OF CRAIG 
MEMORANDUM  

 

 

Date: March 6th, 2015   
To:  Honorable Dennis Watson, Craig City Council 
Fr: RJ Ely, Police Chief 
Re: Staff Report    /    February  2015   
 
 
ACTIVITY 
 
Activity from January 29, 2015 through February 28, 2015.  Dispatch Center took the following 
amount of calls for service:  
 
Craig   745   Up from last month   710     
Klawock  330  Up from last month   264  
AST   14 Up from last month   13  
  
 
DEPARTMENT OF MOTOR VEHICLES 
 
DMV Agent / Dispatcher Lee Martynuik attend a CDL Refresher Course in Anchorage. Class needed in 
order for Martynuik to maintain his instructor’s certification, to continue the CDL Road Tests. 
 
 
DISPATCHER(S) 
 
Currently advertising for Part Time / Fill In Dispatcher. Of those whom have applied, none have 
successfully completed all sections of the hiring process.  
 
 
OFFICER(S) 
 
Officer D’Amelio has completed the 40 hour F.T.O. (Field Training Officer) course and is now a certified 
F.T.O. 
 
Have completed oral board interview(s), backgrounds and am ready to make an offer to fill the open 
police officer position.  
 
 
OTHER 
 
Sgt. Medina will be attending A.L.E.R.R.T. training, in Anchorage March 23rd.  
 
I will be attending the Tsunami Workshop, in Ketchikan from March 9 through the 12 of 2015. 
 
Steps are being taken to complete video arrangements, so prisoners will not have to be transported to 
Klawock; unless being sentenced and no waiver secured or a few other hearings.  
 
I will be taking leave, 1st of April, until the 17th of April. In my absence, Sgt. Medina will be in charge 
of the department.  
 
Steps have been taken, to secure a Wreath to be placed next to the name of former Craig Police 
Officer Kenneth G. Nauska, who was killed in the line of duty January 30th, 1966. His name is 
engraved on the wall of the American Police Hall of Fame & Museum. His name will be read, along with 
other officers that have been killed in the line of duty, on Friday May 15th, 2015 at 7:30 PM.  
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 City of Craig 
 Public Works 

Memo 
To: Mr. Mayor, Craig City Council 

 

From: Ron McIntosh, Public Works Director 

 

CC: Jon Bolling, City Administrator 

 

Date: March 12, 2015 

 

Re: Public Works Council Report for February 5, 2015 

Activities and status: 
 

   
1. Solid Waste Collection. The new solid waste collection operation is running smooth.  We 

have received final training on the equipment and the truck is running good.   
2. PSN Watermain Replacement project is in progress.     
3. The North Fork Lake Dam Project is set to begin April 15, 2015.   
4. Clean up week is set for the first week in May.  Household hazardous waste collection is 

on May 9th at the landfill. 
 
 
  

Public Works continues to address day to day operations and issues.  If you have any 
questions or any specific issues, please feel free to contact me.   
 
Thank you, 
 
 
 
 
 
 
RCMc 
   



Craig City Council Report, March,  2015 from Recreation 
 

There will be no afterschool program by recreation during 
break. The Spring Bazaar will be held on April 25th.  

Elementary Basketball will start on March 23d for 3-5th graders 
and March 30 for the K-2 bitty ball. The 3-5 program is with the Craig 
Schools.  

Afterschool will continue on Fridays only after Spring Break. We 
have had a dropping enrollment with the exception of a joint movie 
with the library that had over 60 for Big Hero 6.   

Roller-skating is Fridays at 7pm, admission $1, rent skates and 
blades for just $2. The Roller Derby Demo was great. They plan 
to join the skaters and do another demo in the future. The first was on 
February 28th. The POW Salty Dolls Roller Derby team holds classes 
are on Monday and Wednesday at the Craig City Gym from 6 to 8pm. 
Besides team members we need refs and non skating officials, so 
come on by and see if you are interested! Skating costs the same as 
the Friday night skate at 7, just $1 admission and $2 to rent skates 
and safety equipment.  

Open gym Volleyball is back on Tuesdays and Thursdays at 7 
for just $1 to play. We are looking at a Spring 4 on 4 Volleyball league 
starting April 3rd, with sign ups due on April 1st . $100 per team the 
league ends in May.  

Join the POW Language Club for Spanish conversation on 
Wednesday! Come to the Craig Rec Center at 6 p.m. if you consider 
yourself a beginner. If you are experienced, join us at 6:30! No 
experience necessary. Everyone is welcome! 
Seibukan Karate is held on Tuesday, Thursday and Friday at 5, you 
can join at the class.  
   

The City Gym can be rented for $15 an hour and the Craig 
Youth/Recreation Center for $25.  

The Craig 4th of July committee is renting out the bouncy house 
for parties for just $50 an hour and that includes a committee member 
to run the house.  

The 4th of July Committee is holding the Spring Carnival on 



March 21st from 1 to 3 at the Craig City Gym. 

The Spring Bazaar will be held on April 25th at the Craig City 
Gym from 10 to 4, sign up at Craig City Hall.   

 
Questions? Call me at 826-2575 or 

email craigrec@aptalaska.net or face book at Craig Recreation  
 

mailto:craigrec@aptalaska.net


 
 

Craig 4th of July Committee Presents 

2015 Spring Carnival  

 
Baby Duck Pond    Bounce House 

Cake/Desert Walk              Cotton Candy 
Balloon Dart Throw      Ring toss 

Basketball Hoop    Fish pond 
Bean Bag Toss 

Food and Prizes! 

Craig City Gym from 1 p.m. – 
3 p.m. March 21st 
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FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE                       Contact: Robert Dillon (202) 224 6977 
March 4, 2015                                                                    Michael Tadeo (202) 224 5810     
                                                                         

Sen. Murkowski: Roadless Rule Makes No Sense for Alaska 
Introduces Bill Exempting Tongass, Chugach National Forests from Roadless Rule 

   
Washington, D.C. – U.S. Sen. Lisa Murkowski, R-Alaska, introduced legislation Tuesday to 
exempt Alaska’s national forests from the roadless rule to ensure that affected communities can 
economically develop renewable energy and other natural resources on the national forests in 
Alaska.  
 
“The Forest Service’s application of the roadless rule in the Tongass and Chugach National 
Forests continues to deny local communities the opportunity to develop their economies and 
access more affordable energy,” said Murkowski, chairman of the Senate Energy and Natural 
Resources Committee.  
 
Reinstatement in 2013 of the roadless rule – which prohibits construction of new roads in 
inventoried unroaded areas – has made efforts to build renewable energy projects, electric 
transmission lines, mining operations, wood products, and other projects within Alaska’s two 
national forests nearly impossible because of the lack of access. 
 
Murkowski has repeatedly pressed U.S. Forest Service Chief Tom Tidwell to allow Alaska 
flexibility in how the roadless rule is applied in the state. Despite repeated promises, though, the 
Forest Service has made little effort to be more flexible in its application of the roadless rule. 
 
Murkowski’s legislation (S. 631) restores the 2003 Alaska roadless exemption that recognized 
that this “one size fits all” rule should not apply to Alaska’s national forests.  
 
“The roadless rule may make sense in the Lower 48, where there are existing roads and utility 
lines on national forest lands, but in Alaska – where there is very little, if any, existing 
infrastructure – it simply makes no sense and is actually counterproductive. Our inability to 
access to our abundant resources has meant a bleak economic future for many communities,” 
Murkowski said. “It’s time for that to end. The legislation I’ve introduced allows Alaskans the 
opportunity to make thoughtful decisions about developing the economic resources on the 
forested lands that, in many cases, surrounds them on all sides.” 
 
Alaska’s two national forests are the country’s largest. The Tongass National Forest in Southeast 
Alaska covers 17 million acres, an area the size of West Virginia. The Chugach National Forest 
covers 5.4 million acres. 





Stocks in the US fell for the second straight month 

(down 3% for the S&P 500) on worries over weaker 

global economic growth and soft corporate 

earnings.  

Treasury bond prices continued to rally. The long 30 

year Treasury saw gains of 10.6% in January as yields 

fell almost 50 basis points to 2.24%, an all-time low. 

Yields were as high as 3.92% last year. 

The overseas equity markets did better, but foreign 

returns were crushed by a strong US dollar which 

was up almost 5% for the month. The developed 

country EAFE index posted a modest 0.5% return in 

dollars while the MSCI emerging market equity 

index gained 0.6% during the first month of the year.  

The commodity rout continued with the Bloomberg 

Commodity Index off more than 3% over the month. 

Oil slid $5, to end the month at $48 a barrel. Prices 

are down over 50% since the 2014 highs. That is 

driving inflation lower across the globe and in fact 

several months of deflation are likely in early 2015. 

Release the Kraken! 

That was Zeus in the 1981 film The Clash of the 

Titans, but it may have well been Mario Draghi of 

the ECB announcing a much larger than expected QE 

bond buying package this January. And it’s not just 

Europe, as most of the major central banks 

throughout the world are easing monetary policy 

and continuing further into unchartered waters.  

Global interest rates have fallen to all-time lows and 

rates out to five years in many countries are 

negative. The idea is to spur lending and spending 

by making credit cheap. It is designed to combat the 

effects of oil related deflation. So far it hasn’t 

worked too well but falling foreign currencies could 

do the trick. 

Interest rate differentials in favor of the US are 

driving the dollar higher on foreign exchange 

markets. The yen is down 50% since 2011 and the 

euro has dropped over 20% in the last year. A 

depreciating exchange rate makes a country’s 

imports more expensive, which protects local 

manufacturers. It also makes exports in that country 

cheaper for foreigners to buy, and is helpful in 

attracting foreign tourists. So a falling currency can 

help the economy of one country, but often at the 

expense of another – and today that is the US!  

In a nutshell, the weak euro and yen enhances 

competitiveness for goods made in Europe and 

Japan but that comes at the expense of goods made 

in the US. That realization weighed on US stocks and 

the fact that foreign earnings brought back to the US 

will buy fewer dollars. Large multinational 

companies saw Q4 earnings hurt by translation 

losses owing to a strong dollar. 

It’s not all bad. The US can buy products from 

abroad at cheaper prices and travelling abroad just 

got less expensive. And we would argue that a 

strong dollar makes investing in the US more 

attractive for foreigners who can buy our stocks and 

bonds and share in dollar appreciation. 

We have seen big changes recently, namely a rising 

dollar and falling oil prices. We believe these are net 

positives for the global economy and the US in 

particular. While we will no doubt see headline 

deflation – falling consumer prices – it is likely to be 

temporary. As the economy continues to improve 

and the unemployment rate drops expect to see 

wage gains and inflation pick up in the second half of 

the year. 

In this environment stocks should improve while 

bond yields are more likely to go up. 

US Stocks Sink, Bonds Rally 

Jeff Pantages, CFA® 
Chief Investment Officer 



 

 

   The U.S. Aggregate Index 
started the New Year posting a 
positive 2.10% return. Fixed 
income performance across the 
globe was helped by falling 
interest rates as investors started 
to fear deflation and weak 
economic data while central 
banks outside the U.S. continued 
a path of monetary easing. 

   Treasury rates collapsed at 
every maturity during the month. 
The 2 and 10 year Treasury 
declined 49 and 53 basis points, 
respectively. The 30 year bond 

declined 53 basis points and sits at 2.22%. The difference between 
the 2 and 10 year yield sits at 1.19%, down from 1.51% at year 
end. This “flattening” of the yield curve historically is an indication 
that the economy is slowing down. 

   Treasury Inflation Protection securities performed a 3.5% for 
the month. The main driver was real yields decreasing throughout 
the month. However, the market implied 5 year inflation 
expectation measured by the breakeven spread increased 18 basis 
points finishing at 138. Year over Year CPI is now at 0.8% as energy 
prices collapsed. WTI crude prices finished the month at $48 a 
barrel. APCM believes that oil prices may have swung too low and 
will find a bottom and gravitate towards $55-$60.  

   Corporates have now underperformed Treasuries on a 
duration weighted basis for 6 consecutive months, returning 34 
basis points less than Treasuries. Industrials were the biggest drag 
on performance led by energy. Financials spreads to Treasuries 
widened 6 basis points and Utilities where unchanged. 

   JP Morgan points out that approximately $3.6 billion of 
government bonds around the world are trading at negative 
yields. The five year U.S. Treasury yields 1.16% compared to the 
German bund at –0.05%. Foreign interest rates may stay low for a 
while, as countries devalue their currencies to ward of deflation 
and spur their economies. 

   3 month Treasury bill yields continue to remain low. The Fed 
left rates unchanged at its latest meeting. They upgraded current 
growth and labor markets to “solid” instead of December’s 
“moderate”.  The Fed remains “patient” and looks to raise rates 
later in the year. 

   In the first month of the year, weaker earnings and lower 4Q 
GDP growth weighed on U.S. equity returns. Large and small 
company stocks were both down around 3% while mid-sized 
companies lost 1%. 

   Lower oil prices and a strong dollar weighed on Q4 2014 
earnings reports. S&P reports that with 60% of S&P 500 
companies having reported, actual earnings are 9% lower than 
expected, with energy accounting of about 50% of the decline. 
On a positive note, Apple set a world record for publicly held 
companies with $18 billion in earnings for the quarter. The 
company also has $178 billion in cash, securities and equivalents 
which equates to $556 for every American—compared with the 
“oil tax cut” that is estimated at $750 per family. 

   The announcement of QE in Europe invigorated a number of 
markets but returns to U.S. based investors were offset by dollar 
strength (+5%). Developed international equities (EAFE) gained 
3% in local currency (LC) but only 0.5% in dollars. Germany’s DAX 
index advanced 9% LC followed by Italy and France both up over 
7% LC. The euro dropped to an 11 year low against the dollar. 

   Returns in emerging markets were mixed. India rallied 
another 8.3% bringing its one year bull run to 49.9% (LC) while 
the election of the anti-austerity party in Greece sent the 
markets down over 20%. The overall MSCI emerging index 
finished up 0.6%. 

   Despite rich valuations, REITs appear to be unstoppable. The 
sector gained another 6.7% on top of their 30% gain in 2014. The 
fundamental backdrop of low rates and construction levels 

below normal has supported the rally. 

   Commodities continued to decline 
losing another 3.3%. Gold finished up 
8% while Brent Crude lost 8%. 

Bill Lierman, CFA 
Portfolio Manager 

Brandy Niclai, CFA 
Portfolio Manager 
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January 2015 Bond Total Return

Barclays

One 

Month

Three 

Month

Six 

Month

Twelve 

Month

Domestic Equities
Large Cap S&P 500 -3.0 -0.6 4.4 14.2

Mid Cap S&P 400 -1.1 1.5 5.5 10.9

Small Cap S&P 600 -3.5 -1.0 4.6 6.2

International Equities
Developed MSCI EAFE 0.5 -1.7 -7.0 -0.4

Emerging MSCI Emerging Markets 0.6 -5.1 -9.1 5.2

Other
Commercial Property S&P U.S. REIT 6.7 11.0 18.1 33.5

Commodities DJ-UBS Commodity -3.3 -14.3 -21.2 -20.0

Fixed Income
Total Bond Market Barclays Aggregate 2.1 2.9 4.4 6.6

1-3 Yr U.S. Treasury/Agency Barclays 1-3 Gov 0.5 0.4 0.8 1.0

Int'l Treasury Barclays Global Tsy ex-US -1.4 -3.8 -7.9 -3.7

Total Return (%) as of January 31, 2015



CITY OF CRAIG 

MEMORANDUM 
To: Craig Mayor and City Council 

From: Brian Templin, City Planner 

Date: March 12, 2015 

RE: Planning Commission Appointment  

Recently Bill Russell chose not to be reappointed to his expired seat on the planning 

commission.  I advertised this opening and had one letter of interest.  Millie Schoonover 

has submitted a letter of interest and has been appointed by the mayor.  There were no 

other letters submitted. 

 

Per the Craig Land Development Code Chapter 18.02.005, planning commissioners are 

appointed by the mayor and confirmed by the council.  The term of Millie’s appointment 

will be until January 2018. 

 

Recommendation:  Approve, by motion, the appointment of Millie Schoonover to the 

Craig Planning Commission.  
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